
Municipality of Anchorage 
Library Advisory Board Agenda 

Z.J. Loussac Library 
Alden Todd Boardroom 

November 19, 2014 
5:30 p.m. 

 
 1. Call to Order 

 
 2. Roll Call 

 
  [  ]  Heidi Frost, Secretary   [  ]  David Levy, Chair 
  [  ]  Jon Bittner    [  ]  Tanya Taylor-Winchester 
  [--]  <vacant>, Teen Liaison   [  ]  Cristy Willer 
  [E]  Elizabeth Giardina   [  ]  Jim Yeargan 
  [E]  Nancy Groszek, Vice Chair  [  ]  Lucy Flynn Zuccotti 
 

 3. Person(s) to be Heard  
 

 4. Mission Moment  
 

 5. Mission Moment:  new self check out machines:   
 

 6. Consent Agenda 
 

 a) November 19, 2014 agenda 
 

 b) October 15, 2014 Meeting Minutes 
 

 7. Discussion/Action Items 
 
 

 a) Teen Underground 
 
 b) Advocacy Committee 
 
 c) Mayor’s FY 15 Library Budget  

 
 d) Director's Report 

 
 8. Comments/Discussion 

 
 9. Potential Agenda Items for December 2014 Meeting   

 
 10.Adjournment 



LIBRARY DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
November, 2014 

 
Loussac Renovation Project:   

• We are at 65% design, and we will be at 95% by mid December.  We are on schedule to put out a bid in 
January with a contract awarded in March or April. 

• At UDC meeting, we were instructed to redo some of the access areas to the library. 
• The cost estimates have come in and we need to shave $2.5M or come up with additional revenue.  

Topics eliminated include heated sidewalks on plaza, small meeting room on 4
th
 floor, design 

treatments, windows on 4
th
 floor.  Possible options for additional monies include:  $850K bond passage; 

donation $75K from library bequest left to city; undetermined amount raised by Foundation. 
• There is currently no MOA staff for 1% for art.  Library Director will write a letter on behalf of the Board 

once that position is filled. 
• Midtown Community Council passed a resolution supporting our renovation project. 
• Building Committee:  This committee is in transition right now as it determines what the mission of the 

committee should be.  There has been a discussion that this committee would morph into a capital 
campaign committee and, at this point, there is no resolution. 

 
Library Technology:  

• We are in discussion with ACS to technically support our Innovation Lab for a three year project.  We are 
exploring naming rights as part of that philanthropic donation, worth approximately $300K. 

• The Innovation Lab still does not have computers.  We have been waiting over six months to have them 
deployed, along with the 3D printer. 

• Here is our current broadband highway.  We do not have enough bandwidth at MD and MV 

Location Bandwidth now 5/14 Bandwidth Preferred Wireless 

Loussac 100Mb TLS/100MB 
Internet 

200Mb  100 

MV 20M TBD   18 

Muldoon 20M TBD   10 

Eagle River Shared 100MB with APD 
and Streets 

TBD     0 

Girdwood Shared 10Mb with AFD 20Mb/TBD   15 

 
 
Staffing:  We are almost completely staffed, after 6 months of hard work.  We hired Meg Backus as the new IT 
Manager.    
 
Branches:  All Branches are weeding, based on usage, currency and conditions.  This will help us as we prepare 
to plan for tagging ALL the books in our collections, approximately 600K items, as part of the RFID project that 
will start next year! 

Muldoon:    

• Almost all of the 24 programs were for youth, with one adult program, consisting of the Outlander Book 
Group and an Affordable Care Act workshop.  Author Dan Reardon did a teen screenwriting workshop. 

• Outreach: Lacey Hemming, with Stephanie Schott, created “LITtle APpLes”. Ingrid Bondarenko created 
the logo. LITtle APpLes will be the branding for all of APL’s early literacy programming, fliers, and web 
content. Lacey and Stephanie created a Little Apples You Tube channel for parents and caregivers to 
watch fingerplays and songs. They created a Libguides page on the APL website that has all things 
early literacy-based including apps of the month, booklists, and great early literacy websites. All of YS 
will be introduced to and will participate in Little Apples in January when Youth Services has their retreat. 

• The public network privitization project has ended and it was successful.  BIG thanks for MD staff for 
taking on this project.  We are working with the MOA IT Director and a consultant to write an RFP in 
order to continue our goal of privatizing our public network. 

 
Eagle River:   

• Dean Brovold Librarian has been wearing two hats:  youth services and IT Coordinator.  That will end 
once the IT Manager starts on Dec 8.    



• There were 21 programs with 506 people. 
 
Mountain View: 

• Over 100 Clark Middle School students and their families visited the Mountain View Neighborhood 
Library to make electrical circuits with clay during Clark's Math and Science Family Night on October 30. 
Following a chili dinner, many science activities took place at Clark and the Library provided additional 
fun with hands-on "Squishy Circuits" electricity activities. Some families also signed up for library cards 
while others updated their information and checked out library materials. The Library looks forward to 
participating in other upcoming family activities with the Clark community. 

• Kirsten Swann, a blogger for The Mountain View Post website visited the library with thoughts on 
promoting the branch and possible partnerships. Staff are sending a weekly list of popular book titles at 
Mountain View titled Trending @ MT View. 

 
Girdwood:   

• The Girdwood team has been busy with 13 programs, including 8 for children, 1 for homeschoolers, a 
video workshop for teens and a movie program.  Attendance:  164 

• Partnerships with: Schools for book club; Homeschool Connection for Homeschoolers. AK Media 
Institute 

 
Community Relations/Foundation/Friends 

• Ruth Glenn, our new Foundation Director, started running two weeks ago.  She is currently working on 
the preparation of a budget and the fall fundraising letter.  She will be meeting with the Rasmuson 
Foundation in December. 

• Library Director Torgeson spoke at a Community Council Forum on the State of the City, with a topic on 
the importance of early literacy. 

• The Friends and Foundation will be meeting with Laurie Wolf in December to start planning the 
exploration of merging.  No timeline has been set at this time. 

• A Foundation member and staff visited one of the buildings owned by Covenant House to explore as a 
downtown branch.  The Library Management Team felt that we had too many projects to accomplish in 
2015 to take on one more. 

 
Youth Services 

• All Loussac YS librarian staff participated in a day and a half training on early literacy principles and 
incorporating them into storytimes. This workshop was made possible by a grant written by Homer 
librarians and featured national speaker Saroj Ghoting. 

• On an ASD in-service day, staff hosted a LEGO afternoon that proved extremely popular with 171 
people attending. This was the second LEGO event at Loussac.  Friends programming funds were used 
to  purchase LEGOs for every location. The public has reacted very positively to this and we are 
constantly asked when the next Loussac LEGO event will be. 

• Other programs:  We partnered with Parents as Teachers for a Halloween party; Magicians donated 
their performance  at a Reading Is Magic show on the evening of the 27

th
 that featured multiple 

magicians and brought in 103 people. 
• Teen Underground continued to partner with Diff3r3nt by D3sign for several Slam Poetry, open mic, and 

spoken word workshops. 
• Writing workshops and video club continued at the TU as part of the Atwood grant including this month’s 

Blog and Be Heard speaker. 
• A new program at the TU this month was the Teen Town Hall. This was initiated by a local high school 

student and is a place for teens to gather and have facilitated discussions of important issues and 
current events. 

 
Adult Services 

• Programs in October included participation in Alaska Book Week, partnering with Alaska Common 
Ground to host the Alaska’s Fiscal Future forum, and Emergency Preparedness training. Author talks 
continue to a very important component of AS programming.  Authors Andy Hall, Dave Costello, and Bill 
Sherwonit shared their adventurous tales. Investigative journalist Blaine Harden and Alaska Author Don 
Rearden presented a fascinating discussion about the state of North Korea. Harden, former 
correspondent for the Washington Post, is the author of two books about North Korea. 

 



• The department continues to have a very active program schedule hosting 43 programs with a total 
attendance of 577. Programs included: 

♦ Investigative journalist Blaine Harden and Alaska Author Don Rearden  
♦ Great Alaska Book Fair 
♦ Preparing Your Pantry: Emergency Food Preparedness 
♦ Emergency Preparedness at Home 
♦ Loussac Book Group  
♦ Andy Hall: Denali's Howl: The Deadliest Climbing Disaster on America's Wildest Peak 
♦ Exploring the Power of Creativity to Change a Life  

 
• Outreach efforts and partnerships are continuing. AS is actively involved in working with the Anchorage 

community to provide programming and identify community needs. Our partners include UAA/APU 
Books of the Year Program, AK Public Media, the Alaska Food Coalition, Let’s Talk Anchorage, among 
others. These outreach efforts include: 

♦ Budgeting Basics with the YWCA 
♦ United Way of Anchorage – Health Care Navigators 
♦ Dialogs in Democracy with Let’s Talk Anchorage 
♦ Death Cafe 
♦ Maker Nights (2

nd
 & 4

th
 Tuesdays) 

♦ Holistic Health Workshop 
♦ Israeli Folk Dancing 
♦ Bitcoin Meetup  
♦ Alaska Writers Guild 
♦ SNAP Information Table 
♦ Read. Watch. Think. Film screening and community dialog (with UAA/APU Books of the Year 

and Alaska Public Media) 
 

 
 

 



Municipality of Anchorage 

Library Advisory Board 

Minutes 

October 15, 2014 

 
Location:  Alden Todd Boardroom, Z.J. Loussac Library 
 
Call to order:  David Levy, Chair, called the meeting to order at 5:40p.m. 
 
Roll Call:  
Board Members Present:   

David Levy, Heidi Frost, Nancy Groszek, Tanya Taylor-Winchester, Cristy Willer, and Lucy 
Flynn Zuccotti  (Quorum: Yes) 

Board Members Excused:  
 Jim Yeargen and Elizabeth Hooley 
New Board members starting next month: Jon Bittner and Kindra Robin 
  
Staff Present:  Mary Jo Torgeson 
Guest Present: Gabriela Riquelme 
 
Persons to be heard: none 
 
Mission Moment: Review architectural drawings 

• Main driver of the design is “the library as a 
portal” to activities.  Through the new design, we hope to encourage new generations to 
use the library. 

• The front will be glass, much like traditional retail 
space, so folks can see what is going on in the library. 

• The book drop will be a drive up; there will also be 
a walk-up book drop in the front of the first floor.  Once the books are received, the 
books will be automatically checked in.  Streamlining the process. 

• Much will change on the first floor, but the 
Marston Theater and the Assembly Chambers will remain.  The conduit in and out will 
be on the first floor.  As will holds and check outs. 

• On the second floor, we will create a living room 
space.  Assembly members will have office spaces on this floor too. 

• One percent for the arts will be applied. 
The time line is as follows: 

• December-January the bids will hit the streets (be made public). 

• February the contractor will (hopefully) be hired. 

• April the work will begin. 
 
 
 



Consent Agenda:  

• October 15, 2014 Agenda 
o Nancy Groszek (made motion), Lucy Zuccotti 

(seconded) 
o Approved unanimously 

• August 27, 2014 and the September 17, 2014 
o Lucy Zuccotti (made motion), Heidi Frost 

(seconded) 
o Approved unanimously  

 
Discussion/Action Items: 
 
The LAB again expressed appreciation for the hard work that Fayedra Cole did while Secretary. 
 
Motion: We, either in person or via a letter, will ask for the 1% for the arts money to be used to reflect 
the contributions made to our state by Native Alaskans. 
Lucy Zuccotti made the motion, Tanya Taylor-Winchester seconded, and Motion passed. 
 
Mayor’s FY15 Library Budget: 
We were asked to cut the budget by 1% ($10K in administration costs, $72K in IT/broadband).  This 
will be a big cut in our broadband budget, but we may be able to get ACS to give us a better pricing for 
the broadband. 
 
Teen Underground:  no updates 
 
Advocacy Committee:   
The committee hasn’t met recently. They haven’t met because the members are busy with other short-
term issues (e.g., the elections).  The legislature will not be asked for any additional funding this 
legislative session.   
There is a need to look for grants and other revenue streams to cover the one time cost of installing the 
RFID system.   
 



Director’s Report:   
We will have a new member next month, Jon Bittner, who is a dad with young kids.   
The building committee (includes LAB members: David Levy and Lucy Zuccotti) are meeting.  The 
Mayor and the Directors of Public Works are behind the effort.  The LAB, Friends of the Library, the 
Library Foundation, and the Municipality are all working together to get this done.  As we move from 
having 35% of the design done to 65% of the design done, this group will work to control costs and 
control the librarians (who may want more than can be done. :D) 
There is a technology-based pilot project (with Applied Microsystems) to test dummy terminals as a 
way get more terminals for the public to use. 
Ruth Glenn was hired as the Library’s Development Director.  She was the Development Director for 
the Anchorage Concert Association, AEDC, and the Alaska Dance Theater.  
At the Muldoon Library there is a pilot project to bring librarians into the home of Head Start learners.  
There are five (5) families currently enrolled. 
At the Eagle River Library, they are down three staff members. 
In Mountain View, they have met with Principal Williams and have created a better relationship with 
the school administration.  Additionally, the youth are using the library more appropriately. 
In Girdwood there is a community puzzle that helps make the library a community space. 
Adult Services:  this week is Banned Book week.  Library worked with Snow Goose Brew Pub and had 
a Censorship Quiz. 
Recently, the library’s leadership team met with mayoral candidate, Dan Coffey.   
With the new Development Director, the library’s leadership team may work on branding.  We may 
need to start a capital campaign.  
The Friends of the Library and the Library Foundation may merge.  It is difficult to have one consistent 
message with three different advocacy/advisory boards.   
Our current project is a 15 million dollars stand alone project. 
The next upgrade, estimated at 25 million dollars, will be for fixtures, furniture, and environmental 
controls. 
  
Comments/Discussions: 
 Did the earthquake cause any damage?  No. 
 Tomorrow is the Friends of the Library’s Annual Meeting. 
 
Motion to adjourn made at 6:59pm 
 Nancy Groszek made motion, Lucy Zuccotti seconded, and it was passed unanimously. 
  
  

 


























































































































































































































